TOUCH FOOTBALL CANADA TOUCH FOOTBALL RULE BOOK 2004

February 2011 Update: John DoRego, Ottawa Rules Committee (Interim), Kingston

Rule Book Editor
Gord Norris, Ottawa



All Rights Reserved. Touch Football Canada © 2004

Aussi Disponible En Français

Foreword

Appreciation is extended to the Canadian Football League (CFL) for permitting us to model our rules on the rules that govern their tackle game.

The preparation of this book was a collaborative project and additional thanks are extended to the Rule Book and Case Book review committee members, including Bryan Hughes, Marc Lachapelle, Jacques Payette, Ron Sorrell, Larry Duchesne, Ed Laverty, Brent Rennick, John DoRego, Jim Stitchman, Dave Ash, Gord Davis, Tom Barber, Doug Richardson, Don Knowles, Rich Lachance, Dale Jackson, George Zielinski and Brian Davis.

We wish to extend our appreciation to the many officials who submitted cases for inclusion in this book. Their efforts will allow us to expand the number of cases in future editions.

Additional copies of this rule book can be obtained by contacting **Touch Football Canada** at 1- 866 -749-3721. 37 Rita Ave., Nepean, Ont. K2G 2G5

Email: laverty@travel-net.com

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Forewor	·d	2
Table of Contents		3
Rule Changes		4
Glossary of Terms		7
Touch Football Overview		9
Rule 1	The Kick Off	13
Rule 2	The Scrimmage	17
Rule 3	Passing	20
Rule 4	Scoring	24
Rule 5	Punts	29
Rule 6	Timing & Time outs	33
Rule 7	Pass Interference	36
Rule 8	Equipment	39
Rule 9	Procedures	41
Rule 10	Live Ball/Dead Ball	44
Rule 11	Penalties	46
Rule 12	Application of Penalties	50
Rule 13	General	55
Rule Change Proposal Form		57

Rule Changes - 2004

The following are the significant rule changes made since the 2003 Tournament of Champions.

- 1. The 20 second floating timeout will now also be 60 seconds.
- 2. Tournament game timing is now as follows: Elite Division championships are 72 minutes long (or 60 minutes if both teams agree) and all other games are 60 minutes long.
- 3. The snap definition as to when the ball is in play is now defined. If the ball is taken to the huddle or not left on the ground it will become in play as soon as the centre lifts it off the ground after placing it on the ground. If the ball is left on the ground the centre is permitted to lift it off the ground once and then it is in play as soon as the centre lifts it off the ground after having placed it back on the ground.

Rule Changes - 2007

The following are the significant rule changes made since the 2006 Tournament of Champions.

- 1. The defender/rusher will be called for a Personal Foul if **there is ANY** kind of contact with the Quarterback's **throwing** arm OR hand OR above the Quarterback's shoulders while the Quarterback is attempting to make a pass, this includes the Quarterback's **natural follow-through motion**. (Rule 12 Case 8 added as well).
- 2. To maintain a clear and direct path, the rusher must line up **one yard** outside the feet of the opposing centre and not directly in front of that player.
- 3. Illegal Substitution Players are not allowed to enter the field on a scrimmage play after the offense breaks its huddle. If there is no huddle, substitutions should be made immediately after the end of the last play and before the official signals no substitutions (linesman's gates or head-referee's hand is raised).

- 4. Illegal Re-Entry by the offense on a scrimmage play If a catch is made by the offending player then the defense has the option of making it an incomplete pass.
- 5. Personal Fouls A scoring play cannot be nullified by applying a Personal Foul as Live if both teams commit Personal Fouls and the non-scoring team committed the first foul. (Rule 12 Case 6).

 A Personal Foul that occurs after a change of possession cannot be applied live to nullify the change the possession. (Rule 12 Case 7 added)
- 6. Offensive Target-Zone interference on third down defense has option to apply penalty and take possession from spot of foul **or point of last scrimmage**.
- 7. Game Timing issues are corrected **only** at the discretion of the referee. (Rule 6 Case 6 added)
- 8. If an incorrect down is announced and then corrected after the play the previous play shall count as the correct down and not be repeated. (Rule 9 Case 7 added)

Rule Changes - 2009

- 1. Corrected from 2007: Offside by either team on a Kickoff or a Kickoff that goes at least 20 yards and goes out of bounds can be applied as a live ball 5-yard penalty or 10-yard dead ball foul at the option of the non-offending team; however the 10-yard dead ball option cannot place the ball closer to the kicking team's goal line than 20 yards past the kick off spot in the direction of the receiving team's goal line. (Rule 1.3 & 1.6 Case 13 is now 13a Case 13b added)
- **2.** The part of Rule 2.6 that allowed opponents to line up within 3 yards directly in front of the centre and back away after the snap, **has been removed**. Opponents are **not permitted at all** to line up within 3 yards directly in front of the centre.
- **3.** The first part of Rule 2.7 which stated, "If an offside player is touched or makes contact with an opponent prior to the snap then the play is whistled dead.", has been removed. Players will be allowed to return onside before the snap. (Case 6 corrected).

- 4. Rule 5.3 has the following added: **Players on the punting team who are within 5** yards but are making an attempt to give 5 yards and do not make a play on the ball will not be penalized for "no yards". (Case 10 corrected).
- 5. Rule 5.10 added: A short punt falling within a group of players can be blown dead for safety reasons.

Rule Changes - 2010

1. Application of Major and Personal fouls will be unrestricted inside the 50 or 30 yard lines respectively, therefore no longer subject to the half-way to the goal line rule. The full 25 or 15 yards will be applied up/back to the 1 yard line. If against the defense, and no offsetting offensive Personal Foul, an automatic first-down is awarded. (Rule 12 Cases 16 and 17 added.)

If the penalty occurs on a scoring play, the unrestricted yardage cannot be applied to the Convert attempt. Convert choice is still 2pts from 5 or 1pt from $2\frac{1}{2}$ or apply the full yardage on the kickoff. (Rule 4 Case 17 added.)

- 2. Case 9 under Rule 12 removed as it contradicted 2007 Rule Change 1 above.
- 3. Added Comment to Rule 8 Equipment Case 8 regarding unfair balls: **Comment:** The referee does not have to wait for someone to complain to remove a ball from the game.
- 4. Rule 3 Case 12 corrected as it gave the impression that any punt from end zone that hits the goal post is a safety. Return punt is a single as in Rule 4 Case 4.

There are no Rule Changes for 2011 however there have been rule clarification corrections done to the following sections (highlighted in bold text)... 2007 Rule Change#1, Glossary, Rule 2.3, Rule 2 Case 8, Rule 3.5, Rule 3.10, Rule 4.3 and Rule 4 Case 17 Note added, Rule 7.2 and Rule 7.4.

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

Editor's Note: Conventionally, the Glossary is placed at the end of a work of this nature. This short Glossary, which includes some terms that seem to be not clearly understood, has been placed at the front of this revision in order to simplify the acquisition of the information contained herein.

D. The team that is on defence, or a member of that team.

Dead-ball. The ball is not in play.

Dead-ball infraction. A contravention of the rules in which the penalty is applied as if

the infraction occurred while the ball is not in play;

also referred to as a dead-ball foul.

Dead-ball penalty. The sanction of a dead-ball infraction. In most cases the

yardage is applied from the point of next scrimmage,

and the down is not repeated.

Down(-ed),(-ing). Action whereby a player stops play by touching the ball,

which is not live to their team.

Interference Any obstruction, blocking, pushing off, screening, or illegal

contact committed by a player of either team against an opponent prior to the ball leaving the passer's hand.

K. The team kicking the ball, whether a kick-off or a punt;

or a member of the kicking team.

Legal catch. When a player has control of the ball whereas they have

stopped the rotation and are influencing the subsequent direction of the ball, before the ball contacts the ground.

Live ball. The ball is in play.

Live-ball infraction. A contravention of the rules in which the penalty is applied as if

the infraction occurred while the ball is in play;

also referred to as a live-ball foul.

Live-ball penalty. The sanction of a live-ball infraction. In most cases the yardage

is applied to the best advantage of the non-offending team, either at the point of last scrimmage, or at the point of the foul, or at the point where the ball becomes dead at the end of the play. A first down or repeated down, as applicable, is awarded.

O. The team that is on offense, or a member of that team.

Pass Interference in the Remote Area

Interference made by either team in an area remote from the arrival point of any pass that has left the hand of the passer.

Pass Interference in the Target Area

Interference made by either team in an area close to the arrival point to which the pass that left the hand of the passer was thrown.

Personal Foul. An act of roughness or unfair play.

R. The team that is receiving a kick-off or a punt, or a member of

that team.

Spot. The point of furthest progress of the ball; the action of

identifying that point.

Touch. The action whereby a player contacts the ball carrier with an

open hand, and the hand cannot be moving appreciably faster than the rest of the "toucher's" body, while the ball carrier is in possession of the ball and before the ball is released from the

ball carrier's hand when attempting a pass or lateral.

TOUCH FOOTBALL OVERVIEW

Touch Football is played with seven on-field players per team. The team that has possession of the ball is termed the offence (team O), and the team that doesn't is called the defence (team D). The offence has three downs to obtain 10 yards, keep possession of the ball and attempt to score. If it fails to gain the ten yards and a first down, the ball goes to the defence which, in turn, becomes the offence and has three downs to obtain 10 yards, keep possession of the ball and attempt to score.

To begin a game, a team will kick off from its own 45-yard line or, if on a non-regulation field, 10 yards back from the centre line. The kicking team is determined by a coin toss conducted prior to the game. The winner of the coin toss can elect to have the first-half or second-half choice of options. The options are to receive the kickoff, to kick off, or to defend an end of the field. The other team has the same options at the beginning of the second half.

To begin the series of three downs, the ball is placed on the ground at the point where the ball carrier was touched on the kickoff. This is called the line of scrimmage. All offensive players must take a position on or behind the line of scrimmage. All defensive players must take a position at least one yard from the line of scrimmage on the opposite side. A player designated as the centre will then begin the play by snapping the ball between the legs to the quarterback, who must receive the ball at least five yards behind the line of scrimmage. All players on the offence, except the centre, are allowed to be in motion prior to the snap, but are not permitted to cross the line of scrimmage until after the snap. The game is mainly a passing game, with all players on the offence being eligible receivers. No blocking is permitted. The play is terminated when a defender touches the ball carrier with one hand. Two-hand touches are permissible as long as there is no rough touch.

During scrimmage plays, the defence will have one player, called the rusher, pursue the quarterback after the ball is snapped. Specific rules applicable to the rusher include being at least five yards away from the line of scrimmage at the time the ball is snapped, and not lining up directly in front of the opposing centre. In turn, the rules grant the rusher a direct and unobstructed path to the quarterback after the ball is snapped. No one is permitted to block or obstruct the rusher in any way.

Teams may use more than one rusher on a play. All rushers have the right to a clear and direct path to the quarterback, provided they adhere to the rusher's rules stated above. The first defensive player to cross the line of scrimmage must have started from a point five yards from the line of scrimmage.

Bean bags are used by the officials to mark the line of scrimmage, the rusher's starting line and the first down line. Officials will place these bags at the appropriate spot prior to the start of each play. The bag marking the first down spot must be of a different colour than the other two. Bean bags must be at least 4" square.

Teams are permitted only one forward pass on each scrimmage play. No forward passes are permitted on kickoffs or after punts. The ball may be passed laterally among teammates as many times as they wish during a play. A lateral is a pass by which the ball travels parallel to or, in the direction of, the passer's dead-ball line. An attempted lateral that results in the ball going forward to a teammate is illegal, and is ruled an offside pass when touched by a teammate.

Fumbles are not recoverable in touch football. The ball is considered dead when it hits the ground during a scrimmage play, except on the initial centre-quarterback exchange when the ball is snapped, and on a lateral to an offensive player that occurs behind the line of scrimmage and before a forward pass is thrown. In the latter case, in order for the ball to be considered live, it must touch the intended player first before hitting the ground.

Scoring

Points are awarded for touchdowns, converts, safety touches and rouges.

A touchdown is scored when a team gets the ball into the opponent's end zone by running with the ball across the goal line or by gaining possession of the ball in the end zone through a completed pass from a teammate. Touchdowns count for six points.

After a touchdown, the scoring team has the choice of attempting a one-point convert from the five-yard line, or a two-point convert from the ten-yard line. All converts must be passing or running plays. Kicking is not permitted on convert attempts.

A safety touch counts for two points, and is awarded to a team when its opponents cause the ball to go into their own end zone and the play is ruled dead prior to the ball being taken out of the end zone.

Rouges count for one point and are scored when the ball is punted into the opposing team's end zone and it is unable to get the ball out of the end zone.

Game Procedures

A game is usually divided into four quarters of fifteen to eighteen minutes each. The clock runs continuously during the quarters, except for a 'time out' and for special timing provisions in the last three minutes of the second and fourth quarters, when it will be stopped during certain circumstances which are described in the rules. At the end of the first and third quarters, teams change ends, and downs and yardage continue. At the end of the second quarter there is a rest period of an agreed-upon length and the third quarter begins with a kickoff.

Each team has one 60-second time out per half which, if not used, cannot be carried over to the next half. In addition each team has one other 60-second time out which can be used at any time during the game. Officials may call time outs to deal with measurements, rule explanations or injuries.

A team must have a minimum of five players on the field at the designated starting time, to begin a game, or it will forfeit the game.

Punts

Teams may punt the ball on any down, and in doing so they give up possession of the ball to the receiving team. After the ball is punted, members of the kicking team must be at least five yards away from the ball when it is touched by a member of the receiving team. Failure to do so will result in a ten-yard, "no yards" penalty.

If the ball touches the punt receiver, then goes forward and hits the ground, the play will be whistled dead. If the ball touches the punt receiver, then hits the ground behind or lateral to the receiver, the ball is live to the receiving team only.

If a punt is blocked by the defensive team, the play is dead when the ball hits the ground or is caught by a member of the kicking team, and the non-kicking team takes possession at the point where the ball was blocked.

General Information

Participants in the game of Touch Football must consider the safety of all players in the game. Aggressive play must be tempered with control in order to avoid unnecessary body contact and the possibility of injury to opponents. Players who show no regard for this concept will be penalized for the unnecessary contact they cause. Sportsmanship and consideration for the well-being of others is an integral part of the game of Touch Football.

The rules of Touch Football exist to ensure that no team creates an unfair advantage over the other team. Therefore, infractions such as interference, tripping, unnecessary roughness, contacting the passer or punter, obstruction, offside and objectionable conduct will be called by the officials, when committed by players during a game. It is imperative that all participants display sportsmanship during a game. Persistent arguing, obscene language, threats to players, officials or spectators bring disgrace to the sport and will not be tolerated.

TOUCH FOOTBALL RULE BOOK

Rule 1 - The Kick Off

- 1.1 To begin a game, a team will kick off from their own 45 yard line or, if it is a non-regulation field, 10 yards back from the centre line. When the official blows the whistle to signal the kick off, the kicking team has 20 seconds to kick the ball or be penalized 10 yards for delay of game. This procedure is also used following a touchdown if the non-scoring team elects to receive the kick off.
- 1.2 The ball is normally kicked off from a tee, which cannot raise the lowest part of the ball more than two inches off the ground. If a tee is not used, the ball can be held while on the ground, by a member of the kicking team. The ball must be placed between the hash marks (24 yards in from the sidelines).
- 1.3 On a kick off all players of the receiving team must be at least 20 yards from the kick off line at the time the ball is kicked. Members of the kicking team must stay behind the kick off line until the ball is kicked. Failure to do so will result in a five-yard offside penalty or 10-yard dead ball foul at the option of the non-offending team; however the 10-yard dead ball option cannot place the ball closer to the kicking team's goal line than 20 yards past the kick off spot in the direction of the receiving team's goal line.
- 1.4 To be a legal kick off the ball must travel 20 yards towards the receiving team's dead ball line before it is touched by a member of the kicking team. It is an illegal procedure penalty if the ball is touched by a member of the kicking team prior to traveling 20 yards downfield or if it does not travel the 20 yards downfield, unless it is touched first by a member of the receiving team.
- 1.5 Members of the kicking team can touch the ball, or down it, after it travels 20 yards and before it is touched by a member of the receiving team. The kicking team does not have to "give yards" on a kick off. The kicking team cannot normally recover their own kick unless it first touches a member of the receiving team, goes into the air and is caught by a member of the kicking team prior to the ball touching the ground.
- 1.6 If the ball goes out of bounds on a kick off, it is a five yard illegal procedure penalty against the kicking team. The receiving team has the option to have the ball rekicked at a point five yards back from the point of the last kick, to take possession of the ball 10-yards up from the point it went out of bounds if the kick went 20 yards, or to take possession of the ball at their own 10 yard line. The 10-yard dead ball option cannot place the ball closer to the kicking team's goal line then 20 yards past the kick off spot in the direction of the receiving team's goal line.

Cases on Rule 1 - The Kick Off

1. On a kick off, the ball travels 10 yards and goes out of bounds.

Interpretation: The receiving team has the option of taking the ball where it went out of bounds, having the kicking team re-kick 5 yards back from the point of kick off or scrimmage the ball on their own 10 yard line.

2. On a kick off, the ball does not travel 20 yards.

Interpretation: If the kicking team touches the ball before it travels 20 yards, they will be charged with illegal procedure. The receiving team can pick and advance the ball even though it has not traveled 20 yards.

3. On a kick off, the ball lands at the receiving team's 10-yard line, rolls into the end zone and goes out of bounds.

Interpretation: The kicking team scores 1 point and the receiving team scrimmages, first and ten, on its 35 yard line.

4. On a kick off, the ball travels over the receiving team's dead ball line in the air.

Interpretation: No point is awarded. Receiving team will scrimmage, first and ten from its own 10 yard line."

5. The kicking team is ready to kick off. As the kicker starts the approach to the ball, a receiving team player enters the field of play and is onside when the ball is kicked.

Interpretation: Once the kicker starts the approach to the ball, no player may enter the field. The infraction is illegal substitution and it is a 10-yard penalty, subject to options.

6a. The kicking team kicks off and the ball strikes an official at the receiving team's 6-yard line, then hits the goal post.

Interpretation: The ball is dead as soon as it hits the goal post. The receiving team will scrimmage, first and ten, at their own 10-yard line. (The ball striking an official is the same as the ball hitting the ground.)

6b. The kicking team kicks off and the ball strikes a receiving team player at the receiving team's 6-yard line, then hits the goal post.

Interpretation: The ball is dead as soon as it hits the goal post. The receiving team will scrimmage, first and ten, at their own 10-yard line.

- 7. Kick off late in the game goes towards the sideline at the receiving team's 10 yard line. R1 bats the ball without catching it to try to keep it in bounds to save time and
- (a) the ball hits the ground
- (b) is caught by R2.

Interpretation: This is the same as an attempted lateral so

- (a) is blown dead when it hits the ground
- (b) if R2 is onside can advance the ball.
- 8. R2 in attempting to receive the kick off has it hits their foot and
- (a) continues towards their goal line
- (b) goes forward.

Interpretation:

- (a) The ball is still live to any team R player and can be downed by a Team K player
- (b) The ball is still live to any ONSIDE team R player and can be downed by a Team K player but the ball will be brought back to where R2 touched it.
- 9. Kick off hits the goal posts in flight.

Interpretation: Team R will scrimmage from their 25 yard line.

10. Kick off bounces in the end zone forward out of the end zone then back towards the end zone but hits the goal post.

Interpretation: No point. Team R will scrimmage from their 10 yard line.

11. Kick off goes only 17 yards and goes off of R2 and then K3 and hits the ground.

Interpretation: No penalty since R2 touched the ball first.

12. The kickoff bounces into the end zone, and then rolls out of bounds at the side.

Interpretation: One point is awarded and the ball scrimmaged at the 35-year line. There is no option to repeat the kickoff.

13a. The kicking team goes offside on the kickoff and the return is stopped at the receiving team's 20 yard line.

Interpretation: Receiving team has option to have kickoff repeated 5 yards back from previous kickoff line or take possession at their 30 yard line (10 yard dead ball penalty applied).

13b. Kickoff from Team K's 45 yard line is untouched and goes out of bounds at Team R's 40 yard line.

Interpretation: Receiving team has option to have kickoff repeated from Team K's 40 yard line (5 yards procedure penalty applied from previous kickoff spot) or take possession at their own 45 yard line (10 yard dead ball penalty accepted however distance applied cannot take the ball past their 45 yard line – which is 20 yards from the original kick off spot).

14. On the kick off, the receiver mishandles the ball and the ball goes forward.

Interpretation: The ball is live to the receiving team's players who were onside at the time the ball was mishandled.

15. On the kick off, the ball accidentally strikes the leg of a member of the receiving team. The ball bounces off the leg, into the air, and lands on the ground.

Interpretation: The play continues. The ball is live to the receiving team only. Any onside member of the receiving team may recover and advance the ball.

16. On the kick off, the ball is a) accidentally kicked forward by a member of the receiving team b) deliberately kicked forward by a member of the receiving team.

Interpretation: In a) the play continues but in b) the play is dead as soon as the ball hits the ground. The receiving team will scrimmage at the point the ball was kicked by the receiving team.

Rule 2 - The Scrimmage

- 2.1 A huddle is not compulsory except in the following circumstances: after any time out; after a change in possession; after change of ends at the end of a period. The offensive team has 20 seconds to snap the ball after the referee has blown the play in. Failure to do so will result in a five yard time count penalty.
- 2.2 Teams are allowed to have a partial huddle where some players are huddled and others are not, however, "sleeper" plays are illegal and subject to an illegal procedure penalty. The officials will call a "sleeper" play when the offense deliberately attempts to deceive the defense as to which players are legally on the field.
- 2.3 To begin a play from scrimmage, the ball must be placed on the ground, between the hash marks, and then snapped through the legs of the centre to the quarterback, who is defined as the first player to touch the ball after it is snapped. If the ball is taken to the huddle or not left on the ground it will become in play as soon as the centre lifts it off the ground after placing it on the ground. If the ball is left on the ground the centre is permitted to lift it off the ground once and then it is in play as soon as the centre lifts it off the ground after having placed it back on the ground. The quarterback must receive the snap at least five yards behind the line of scrimmage. Prior to the snap, the centre must position the ball between the legs next to the bag that marks the line of scrimmage that is also between the legs. Failure to do so will result in a five yard illegal procedure penalty.
- 2.4 The first person to cross the line of scrimmage for the defense, usually referred to as the rusher, must be at least five yards away from the line of scrimmage at the time of the snap. The rusher must be allowed a clear and direct path to the quarterback. Members of the opposing team are not allowed to block or interfere with the rusher. To maintain this clear and direct path, the rusher must line up **one yard** outside the feet of the opposing centre and not directly in front of that player. Also the rusher must line up within five yards of either side of the centre's feet. Lining up outside of this area causes a loss in rusher privileges. These rules apply if more than one rusher is used. Blocking or interfering with the rusher results in a ten yard obstruction penalty against the offense.
- 2.5 Once the centre sets the ball on the ground for the snap, the rusher is not permitted to change sides and maintain rushing privileges with the centre; unless, the quarterback goes in motion prior to the snap of the ball.
- 2.6 To permit the centre to participate in the play, **no opponent is permitted to line up within three yards directly in front of the centre.** Players are not allowed to cross the line of scrimmage to listen to the opponent's huddle. These infractions would result in a five yard illegal procedure penalty.

2.7 If both teams go offside as the ball is snapped, the play is whistled dead and the down is replayed with no penalty.

Cases on Rule 2 - The Scrimmage

1. The centre places the ball on the ground and then lifts it off the ground. The rusher runs in and just before the centre is touched, the centre snaps the ball.

Interpretation: There is no infraction; the play continues.

2. The centre places the ball on the ground and then lifts it off the ground. Prior to the ball leaving the centre's hand, the centre is touched by the rusher.

Interpretation: There is no infraction. Team O loses its down.

- **3. Comment**. On a wet or muddy field, the centre does not have to actually place the ball on the ground prior to the snap.
- **4.** An offensive player, in motion prior to the snap, is accidentally struck by the snap from the centre, 3 yards behind the line of scrimmage.

Interpretation: The play continues. This is an illegal procedure penalty against the offense.

5. The ball is snapped and hits an offensive player running between the centre and the quarterback, approximately 6 yards behind the line of scrimmage.

Interpretation: The ball is live to that same player and any onside offensive player.

6. Prior to the snap of the ball, O6 breaks the line of the scrimmage and makes contact with D4.

Interpretation: **The play is not whistled dead.** Of can return onside prior to the snap as long as the time count permits.

7. The quarterback goes in motion prior to the snap of the ball. The rusher changes sides after the ball has been set by the centre. The play carries on a) without interference between the centre and the rusher and b) with interference between the centre and the rusher.

Interpretation: In a) no foul has been committed. In b) the centre is called for obstruction.

8. The rusher runs towards the Quarterback with their arms up in the air and their hand touches the ball while it is still in the Quarterback's hand at the tail end of an attempted forward pass.

Interpretation: The rusher is playing the ball and not making a deliberate attempt to make a touch therefore this is NOT a touch/sack. This is a blocked/deflected forward pass and can be advanced. A subsequent attempt of a forward pass would be illegal. Also since the ball is part of the Quarterback's hand this would be a Personal Foul penalty.

9. The rusher jumps inside of 5 yards from the line of scrimmage and the ball is snapped. The rusher runs back past 5 yards then rushes over the line of scrimmage.

Interpretation: This is legal. The rusher can go back from beyond 5 yards and be the first to cross the line of scrimmage.

10. The centre places the ball on the ground and then lifts it off the ground. The rusher runs in and just before being touched the centre snaps the ball off the ground to the Quarterback. The rusher touches the centre when going by.

Interpretation: Do not blow the whistle. The play continues however the centre must be called for illegal procedure. The lifting and snap of the ball must be one continuous motion.

11. An offensive player remains on the line of scrimmage while the rest of the team huddles.

Interpretation: This is not an automatic penalty. A "sleeper" play (illegal substitution penalty) is only illegal if it is a deliberate attempt to deceive the defense.

12. The Quarterback ducks to avoid a touch, but ducks into the path of the rusher, who trips over the QB.

Interpretation: No roughing the passer or any roughing penalty is called unless one of the players is out of control. Players are discouraged from ducking a touch but it is not illegal to do so. The play should continue until a deliberate touch is made.

Comment: Ducking should be distinguished from putting the head down while running forward. The latter is a 15-yard personal foul against the player that puts their head down.

13. After a scrimmage play, there is a partial huddle. One of the offensive players lines up on their bench side, next to the sideline without returning to the huddle.

Interpretation: This is a deliberate deception play and the offense should be called for illegal procedure.

14. After the ball is set by the centre (O2), the rusher changes sides without the centre being aware of this change. Receiver O5 is lined up within 5 Yards of the centre and obstructs the rusher who took a direct line to the quarterback.

Interpretation: Obstruction is called on O5.

Rule 3 - Passing

- 3.1 All players are eligible to receive a forward pass. There can be only one forward pass on each scrimmage play. A forward pass is one in which the ball is intentionally thrown or handed towards the opponent's goal line. A forward pass is legal, if it is the first pass thrown from behind the line of scrimmage. A forward pass cannot be thrown during a kick off or after the ball has been punted.
- 3.2 A pass is considered complete if the player has possession and control of the ball prior to going out of bounds. To be considered in bounds the receiver must touch the ground in bounds with some part of the body prior to any part of the body touching an out of bounds area. The boundary lines, which mark the outer limits of the field, are considered to be out of bounds.
- 3.3 If a receiver could have landed in bounds but was pushed out of bounds by an opponent, the catch will be awarded to the receiver. It is the official's judgment as to whether the receiver could have landed in bounds.

- 3.4 A pass caught simultaneously by players on opposite teams will be awarded to the team that had possession prior to the pass.
- 3.5 A player who bobbles the ball and **is touched** while bobbling the ball will be considered to be touched if and when the player finally gains possession of the ball. **If yards were gained**, the ball will come back to the point where the receiver was first touched by the opponent. The intent of this rule is to prevent players from **intentionally** bobbling the ball to avoid a touch **and gain yards**.
- 3.6 Players can lateral the ball at any time during a play. A lateral pass is a pass that travels parallel to, or in the direction of, the passer's dead ball line. An attempted lateral that results in the ball going forward and being caught by a teammate is illegal and is ruled an offside pass. If a player makes an offside pass, the ball comes back to the point from where the pass was initiated.
- 3.7 When an offensive player touches a lateral pass behind the line of scrimmage before any forward pass is thrown and the ball then touches the ground, the ball is live to the offense only. The defense may touch the last offensive player that touched the ball or they may touch the loose ball and down it to end the play.
- 3.8 A pass is incomplete when the ball touches the ground, the goal post or an official or lands out of bounds.
- 3.9 When the passer deliberately throws a pass to an area where there is no receiver in an obvious attempt to avoid a loss of yards, the team will be penalized for grounding the ball. The penalty is a loss of down at the point the ball was thrown.
- 3.10 If **a defender** intercepts a pass in **their** end zone, no points are awarded and the team that intercepted the ball is awarded first down on their 10 yard line.

Cases on Rule 3 - Passing

1. After receiving the snap from centre, the quarterback hands off to a halfback in a forward direction.

Interpretation: The handoff in a forward direction, behind the line of scrimmage, is considered the offense's one legal forward pass that they are allowed on a play from scrimmage.

2. The quarterback throws a forward pass that is blocked by the rusher. The quarterback manages to catch the ball before it hits the ground and throws a completed forward pass to a receiver.

Interpretation: The second pass is considered to be an offside pass and the offense loses the down and the ball is spotted at the point of the offside pass.

3. Receiver O3 leaps high in the air to catch a pass. Both feet touch the ground simultaneously, one foot in bounds and one foot out of bounds.

Interpretation: Incomplete pass. The receiver must touch the ground in bounds first, prior to any part of the body touching an out of bounds area.

4. O1 throws a pass downfield to O7. O7 deflects the ball forward. D2 deflects the ball toward the Team D goal line and O5 catches the ball and runs for a touchdown.

Interpretation: An offside pass from O7 to O5 has occurred, regardless of the tip by D2. The ball is placed at the original point of deflection by O7.

5. The Quarterback runs over the line of scrimmage, and then runs back behind it to throw a forward pass.

Interpretation: The pass is illegal, and ruled dead BEHIND the line of scrimmage where it was thrown. The player is NOT awarded for their furthest point of progress, over the line of scrimmage.

6. Quarterback throws a pass to O7. O7 dives headlong to catch the ball, gains control of the ball, but as O7 lands the ball pops free and it makes contact with the ground.

Interpretation: This is considered a legal catch. The criteria of stopping the rotation and influencing its subsequent direction have been met. The ground cannot cause an incomplete pass.

7. Team O second and 10 from the O 10 yard line. Just before being touched the Quarterback on the 3 yard line turns around and throws the ball into the end zone - there is no halfback near the ball so it hits the ground.

Interpretation: An Intentional Grounding penalty should be called. The Defense has the choice to accept the penalty and O would have third down and 17 from the O 3 yard line or they can decline the penalty and score a safety touch.

Comment: If a halfback was close to the lateral that hits the ground in the end zone then a safety touch is scored with no penalty called and no options to the defense.

8. Receiver catches the ball and then runs face-first into the goal post pad with the ball held in front, then the ball is dropped.

Interpretation: Touchdown. The goal posts and pads are considered IN the end zone.

9. On third down, the Quarterback attempts a lateral to the halfback but it is ruled forward. The halfback throws a forward pass down field, before gaining a first down, which is intercepted.

Interpretation: The defense has the option to accept the Illegal Forward Pass penalty and take possession from the point where the second forward pass was thrown or decline it and take possession from the point where the ball becomes dead after the interception.

10. After receiving a punt D2 hands the ball to D3 who runs in front of D2.

Interpretation: This is an offside pass because a handoff in a forward direction is considered a forward pass and is illegal on a punt return.

11. A receiver catches a pass in the air and lands on a teammate who is in bounds then out of bounds without having touched the ground in bounds.

Interpretation: This is an incomplete pass - the receiver must touch the ground in bounds. However if it was an opponent that they landed on then the pass would be ruled complete if it was possible for the receiver to land in bounds without the presence of the defender.

12. The Quarterback throws from their own end zone but the ball hits the post.

Interpretation: This is an incomplete pass, the same as if the pass hit the ground in the end zone. This should not be confused with a **non-return** punt from the end zone hitting the post, which is a safety touch. A **return punt from the end zone hitting the post, is a single.**

13. An onside pass from the Quarterback to the halfback touches the ground while it is being caught.

Interpretation: The ball is dead where it hits the ground. Play may only continue if the halfback touches the ball **before** it hits the ground.

14. A pass defender holds a receiver's arm in the target zone, but the pass is overthrown and ruled uncatchable.

Interpretation: A penalty must be called. If the ball is uncatchable, the penalty is remote zone interference.

15. QB throws a forward pass to receiver O3 downfield who tips the ball in the air and before it hits the ground D3 intentionally sticks out their leg and kicks the ball up where a) D3 catches the ball b) D4 catches the ball c) O4 catches the ball.

Interpretation: In a) and b) this is a legal interception but the ball cannot be advanced further and they would scrimmage from where it was kicked or caught - whichever is closest to their deadline. In c) if O4 is onside to where O3 first tipped the ball then it can be advanced otherwise would go back to the tip as an offside pass.

16. Team O scrimmaging on the Team D 5 yard line. Receiver O4 runs a pattern very close to the goal post and cuts sharply by the post without making contact causing D2 to be obstructed by the post while in pursuit. Pass is completed to O4 for a touchdown.

Interpretation: Using the goal post without contacting it is similar to using a player who has taken a stationary position – both are legal. It is up to the defender to get into a position where it is difficult for the receiver to use the goal post or player to their advantage.

17. On a play from scrimmage, the quarterback rolls left, raises the throwing arm, then has the ball slip from the hand and fall to the ground in a forward direction.

Interpretation: This is not an incomplete pass. This is a dropped ball. Team O will scrimmage at the point the ball was held when it was dropped.

18. On a play from scrimmage, the quarterback turns and throws a lateral to O2 who is in an onside position. The ball strikes the ground and is immediately caught by O2.

Interpretation: The ball is dead when it hits the ground in this situation. Team O will scrimmage at the point the ball hit the ground.

Rule 4 - Scoring

- 4.1 A touchdown counts as 6 points; a convert from the five yard line is 1 point; a convert from the 10 yard line is 2 points; a safety touch is 2 points; and a rouge is 1 point.
- 4.2 A touchdown is scored by carrying the ball into the opponent's end zone or by catching the ball in the opponents' end zone prior to it touching the ground. The ball is considered to be in the end zone when any part of the ball touches or crosses the plane of the goal line.

- 4.3 After a touchdown is scored, the scoring team may try a convert attempt. The scoring team will choose to attempt a 1 point convert from the five yard line or 2 point convert from the ten yard line. The unrestricted yardage on Personal/Major Foul rule does not apply on the chosen convert attempt so that the distance for a 2 or 1 point attempt remains different. Converts are passing or run attempts; no kicking is allowed. If there is a penalty on a convert attempt, the scoring team is not permitted to change its choice if there is a repeated attempt. The unrestricted yardage penalty does apply if the penalty occurs during a convert attempt.
- 4.4 On a convert attempt, the ball is scrimmaged in the centre of the appropriate yard line. If there are goal posts on the field the scoring team has the right to move the ball to either hash mark (24 yards in from either sideline).
- 4.5 After a convert attempt, the non-scoring team may elect to have the scoring team kick off from their own 45 yard line or the non-scoring team may elect to kick off from their own 45 yard line.
- 4.6 A safety touch is awarded to a team when the offense causes the ball to go into their own end zone and the play is ruled dead prior to the ball being brought out of the end zone. A ball is considered to be in the end zone if any part of the ball is still in the end zone.
- 4.7 After a safety touch, the scoring team can choose one of three options: to have the non-scoring team kick off from the non-scoring team's 35 yard line, to scrimmage the ball, first and ten, from their own 35 yard line or to kick off from their own 35 yard line.
- 4.8 A rouge is scored when a team legally kicks the ball **or deflects an opponent's lateral** into the opponent's end zone and the ball is not brought out of the end zone. For a rouge to be scored on a kick off, the ball must land in the field of play or in the end zone prior to going out of bounds.
- 4.9 After a rouge is scored, the non-scoring team will scrimmage the ball, first and ten, from their own 35 yard line.

Cases on Rule 4 - Scoring

1. The offense punts the ball from the defensive's 30 yard line. The ball a) hits the goal post in flight; b) bounces first on the five yard line and then hits the goal post; c) goes off a receiving team player and then hits the goal post; d) bounces in the end

zone and then hits the goal post; e) sails through the end zone without touching the ground and f) lands in the end zone and then dribbles out of bounds.

Interpretation:

- a) b) c) d) no point is awarded, first down on non-punting team 10 yard line
- e) point is awarded, first down on the 35 yard line and
- f) point is awarded, first down on the 35 yard line.
- **2.** The offense scores a touchdown. The offense declines the convert attempt.

Interpretation: This is valid option for the scoring team.

3. After scoring a touchdown, the offense requests a two point convert. The Referee declares to the defense that the offense will attempt a two point convert. The captain of the offense then requests a one point convert attempt.

Interpretation: Once the referee has announced a one or two point attempt to the defense, it cannot be changed. In the above situation, the two point convert must be attempted.

4. Team O punts the ball into Team D end zone. Team D return punts but it hits the goal post.

Interpretation: Since this is a return punt, a single point is awarded to Team O.

5. O1 punts the ball to D3 on the one yard line. In trying to avoid a touch, D3 runs back into the end zone, where the touch is subsequently applied.

Interpretation: A safety touch is awarded to Team O.

- **6. Comment**. If the player's momentum caused D3 to go into the end zone in the above situation, one point would be awarded.
- 7. Team O punts. The ball deflects off the receiver's hand on the two yard line and goes into the end zone, where it is downed.

Interpretation: One point is awarded. This is not a safety touch as it was the momentum of the ball that carried it into the end zone.

8. Scrimmaging on their own 10 yard line, Quarterback O1 takes the snap at the O's 5 yard line and attempts to lateral to O2 who is in the end zone but D1 deflects the ball at the 1 yard line into the end zone where it is caught by O1 who is touched in the end zone.

Interpretation: Since the ball was directed into the end zone by the defensive player D1 it will only be scored as a single point to the defense. If it had been deflected when already in the end zone then a safety touch is awarded.

9. On a kick off the ball deflects off receiving team's D2 on the D's 5 yard line and goes into the end zone where the ball is downed or a receiver is touched.

Interpretation: If the ball would have gone into the end zone without being touch then only a single point is awarded to the kicking team. The receiver would have to have propelled the ball into the end zone for a safety touch.

10. On a field without goal posts - the scoring team asks the referee to place the ball on a hash mark for a convert attempt.

Interpretation: The ball must be placed in the centre of the field. The ball can only be moved to a hash mark if goal posts are present.

11. The intended pass receiver dives back towards the ball and catches it with their feet in the end zone but the rest of their body and the ball is completely outside the end zone.

Interpretation: No touchdown. Any part of the ball must be over the goal line in order for a touchdown to be awarded.

12. A touchdown occurs at the end of the third quarter. The scoring team asks to attempt the convert at the other end of the field.

Interpretation: There are no circumstances in which the convert should be played at the other end.

13. On a convert attempt, target zone interference is called against the defense on an offensive player who is not in the end-zone.

Interpretation: Since the infraction occurred outside the end-zone, the convert is NOT awarded automatically. The offense has the options of declining the penalty, or repeating the convert attempt either at the point of the infraction, or half-way between the convert scrimmage line and the goal line.

Comment: Target zone interference should only be called if the receiver is within a 5-yard radius of where the ball arrives. Even if the player would have reached the target zone had they not been impeded, the call must still be remote zone interference.

14. On a convert attempt, O2 is in the end zone and accidentally steps on the dead ball line before coming back into the field of play and making the catch in the end zone.

Interpretation: The convert is disallowed because O2 went out of bounds prior to the catch. There is no repeat attempt permitted.

15. On a convert attempt, O3 deflects the ball on the D 2 yard line and it goes into the end zone where it is caught by O4.

Interpretation: This is an offside pass from O3 to O4. The ball comes back to the point of deflection, which is outside the end zone, and the convert is unsuccessful. There is no repeat attempt.

16. While running a pass pattern near the opponent's goal line, O5 slips on a wet field. O5 manages to catch the forward pass while on the ground and is immediately touched at that point. O5's legs extend into the end zone but the ball is held in the arms, which are outside of the end zone.

Interpretation: In order for a touchdown to be awarded, the ball must break the plane of the goal, prior to the ball carrier being touched. The position of the feet or legs is irrelevant in this case. No touchdown is awarded.

17. QB throws a completed touchdown pass to O3. On the play, the rusher ran into the QB and is called for Unnecessary Roughness.

Interpretation: Cannot apply the roughing yardage unrestricted to the 1 yard line for the convert attempt. Offense has the choice of applying the roughing half-way to the goal line on the convert attempt i.e. 2 point attempt from 5 OR 1 point attempt from 2 1/2 yard line OR apply the 15 yards on the kickoff.

Note: If a defensive roughing penalty occurs **during** the convert attempt then a repeated convert attempt would occur from the 1 yard line if penalty is applied.

Rule 5 - Punts

- 5.1 For a ball to be considered a punt it must be deliberately dropped and then kicked with the foot or leg before the ball touches the ground.
- 5.2 Any player may punt the ball, even after catching a pass over the line of scrimmage. Once the ball is legally punted, the punting team gives up possession of the ball.
- 5.3 After a punt, players of the punting team cannot touch the ball or be touched by the ball until an opponent touches the ball. They must also be at least five yards away from the ball when it is first touched by an opposing player. Failure to do so will result in a ten yard "no yards" penalty from the point the ball was first touched. Players on the punting team who are within 5 yards but are making an attempt to give 5 yards and do not make a play on the ball will not be penalized for "no yards".
- 5.4 Any player on the receiving team can catch a punt and advance it. There is no blocking permitted on a punt return. If a player attempts to catch a punt and the ball touches the player then hits the ground, the play will be live if the ball goes in the direction of, or parallel to, the receiver's dead ball line. If the receiver touches the ball and the ball goes forward and hits the ground, the play is dead when the ball hits the ground and is brought back to where it was touched.
- 5.5 A punt is considered blocked by the opposing team when a player of that team strikes the ball and the ball travels in the direction of, or parallel to, the punting team's dead ball line and hits the ground or is touched by a player of the punting team. The play is ruled dead and the non-punting team will take possession of the ball at the point the ball was blocked.
- 5.6 If a punt is deflected and the ball travels in the direction of the receiving team's dead ball line, the punt is legal and the play continues. The deflection is ignored and "yards" must be given by members of the kicking team.
- 5.7 When a punted ball hits the ground behind the line of scrimmage or behind the kicker's goal line, the play is dead. If this occurs in the field of play, the opposing team will take possession of the ball at the point the ball hits the ground. If this occurs in the end zone the opposing team will be awarded a safety touch if it is a scrimmage play **OR** a single point, if it is a return punt from the end zone.
- 5.8 When a punt is blocked in the field of play, the non-punting team is considered to be in possession. If the punt is blocked in the end zone, the punting team is considered to be in possession.

- 5.9 If a player accidentally or deliberately kicks the ball with the foot or leg without having had control of the ball in the hand, the ball becomes an onside or offside pass depending on its direction and will remain live until it hits the ground.
- 5.9 A short punt falling within a group of players can be blown dead for safety reasons.

Cases on Rule 5 - Punts

1. Team O punts the ball into the Team D end zone. D2, without touching the ball, kicks the ball out of the air, back out of the end zone and out of bounds at the 15 yard line.

Interpretation: This is not a legal punt because D2 did not have possession prior to kicking it back. 1 point is awarded to Team O.

2. Team O punts. The ball strikes O2, who is behind the line of scrimmage. The ball then falls to the ground at this spot.

Interpretation: The ball is dead when it hits the ground behind the line of scrimmage. Team O is called for no yards. Team D will scrimmage, 10 yards ahead of the point where the ball hit the ground.

3. O7 attempts a punt from behind the line of scrimmage. D3 blocks the punt. O7 catches the ball in the air and throws a completed pass downfield.

Interpretation: When O7 touches the blocked punt, the play must be whistled dead. Team D takes possession at the point where the ball was blocked.

4. Team O attempts a punt from their end zone. Team D blocks the punt and the ball goes out of bounds in the end zone, without touching the ground.

Interpretation: A safety touch is awarded to Team D because Team O caused the ball to be in the end zone.

5. Team O punts from their end zone. The ball is deflected by D2. D3 attempts to catch the ball, in the O end zone, and drops it. O6 is 3 yards away when D3 touched the ball.

Interpretation: O6 is called for no yards. Team D's options are: to decline the penalty and be awarded a safety touch; to accept the penalty and the ball goes half the distance to the goal line from the point of last scrimmage; or accept the penalty and the ball goes half the distance from the O 10 yard line.

6. Team O third and 27 from the O 20 yard line. On the snap, O-4 jumps offside. After O-1 punts the ball, the D rusher is called for roughing the kicker.

Interpretation: If the offense accepts the roughing penalty it will give the offense an automatic first down. ...

Team D will likely accept the O offside penalty then:

If Team O accepts the roughing the kicker as a dead ball foul – Team O will get a first down up 10 yards (difference between offside and roughing) at their 30 yard line.

If Team O accepts the roughing the kicker as a live ball foul - since each side has committed a live ball foul, then it will be first down from the same spot - the O 20 yard line.

7. O1 punting, line of scrimmage at D 25 yard line, ball hits ground in end zone and a) bounces backwards but hits the goal post b) D2's return punt hits the goal post in flight before coming out of the end zone c) D2's return punt comes out of the end zone and bounces back and hits the goal post.

Interpretation: a) No point. D scrimmages on their 10 yard line. The defense did not have an opportunity to attempt to get the ball out of their end zone. b) O is awarded 1 point - same as ball hitting ground in end zone on the return punt. c) O will scrimmage first down on D's 1 yard line.

8. O1 punting, line of scrimmage at D 25 yard line, ball hits D3 at the 28 yard line and continues in the air into the D end-zone where it is caught by O4.

Interpretation: The deflection by D3 that continues towards the goal line is ignored since it did not hit the ground behind the line of scrimmage. The punting team must still give yards in the end zone and therefore by catching the ball are guilty of no-yards. The receiving team has the option of applying the penalty and taking possession on their own 10 yard line OR declining the penalty and giving up a single-point and taking possession on their 35 yard line.

9. A punt receiver fails to get out of their end zone, but no-yards is called.

Interpretation: If the penalty is accepted then no point is awarded and the ball is scrimmaged at the 10-yard line. If the receiving team declines the penalty then 1 point is awarded and the ball is scrimmaged at the 35-yard line.

10. A player inside the 5-yard restraining zone stops running and makes no attempt to touch the punt returner.

Interpretation: No penalty is called against this player.

11. On a punt return, a member of the return team runs forward 5 yards and stops, causing a member of the punting team to run into them.

Interpretation: The return team player is penalized for obstruction. A player may take up a stationary position only to avoid contact, not to cause it.

Comment: If a stationary position is taken legally and the punt returner uses them to avoid a touch then NO obstruction penalty can be applied.

12. A punter is touched while the ball is in the air between their hands and their foot.

Interpretation: The ball is considered in the punter's possession until it leaves their foot. Therefore, a touch should be awarded.

13. A punt bounces in front of a member of the return team, who does not catch it but kicks it out of the air to a member of their own team.

Interpretation: The ball is ruled dead at the point where the player kicked it out of the air. The kicked ball is not ruled as a return punt because the player did not have possession of the ball.

14. On a third down late in the half - after receiving a forward pass on the D-20 yard line, O4 turns and attempts to punt the ball. D4 who was running in to make a touch makes contact with O4's foot, blocking the punt and knocking O4 down to the ground.

Interpretation: If it is ruled that D4 is coming in out of control then this would be roughing the kicker and the offense would scrimmage first-and-10 on the D-5 yard line (**unrestricted 15 yards**). Anyone attempting a punt from anywhere is considered a kicker just like anyone attempting a pass or lateral is considered a passer for a roughing penalty.

15. Team O punts the ball. It is picked up by D3 who begins to run up-field towards a stationary teammate, D4, who has not moved since the ball was punted. O2 tries to touch D3 but is blocked from doing so by D4.

Interpretation: Team D cannot be called for obstruction since D4 remained stationary during the play.

16. The punter, O3, mishandles the snap and the ball bounces on the ground. On the bounce, O3 kicks the ball, from the ground, down-field.

Interpretation: For a punt to be legal, the ball must be deliberately dropped and kicked before it touches the ground. The kick is to be considered an offside pass.

17. With the ball scrimmaged on Team O's 3 yard line, O2, standing in the end zone, punts the ball. The rusher deflects the ball and it lands on the O 5 yard line and then rolls back towards the goal line and hits the goal post.

Interpretation: The ball is dead as soon as it hits the goal post. Team D will take possession of the ball, first and goal, on the O 1 yard line.

Rule 6 - Timing & Time outs

- 6.1 The game usually consists of four **15 or 18-minute** quarters. At the end of the first and third quarters, teams switch ends but downs continue. A quarter will end when the referee has no time left on the clock. If, at the end of the previous play, the referee has at least some time left on the clock, there will be at least one more play in the quarter. If there is a touchdown scored on the last play of a half, the convert will be attempted but there will be no subsequent kick off.
- 6.2 At the end of the second quarter, there is an agreed upon rest period (half time) and the third quarter begins with a kick off.
- 6.3 Time runs continuously in the first and third quarters except for Referee approved time outs. In the second and fourth quarters, time runs continuously, except for time outs, for the first **12 or 15 minutes**. During the last three minutes of the second and fourth quarters, there are special timing rules which come into effect. The clock will be stopped in the following situations:
- a. when an official calls a timeout clock starts on the snap on the subsequent play.
- b. **when a touchdown is scored** clock starts when the receiving team touches the ball on the subsequent kick off.
- c. **when a safety touch is scored** clock starts on the snap on the subsequent play or when the receiving team touches the ball on the kick off.
- d. **when a rouge is scored** clock starts on the snap on the subsequent play.
- e. **on a change of possession** clock starts when the official blows the play in on the subsequent scrimmage play.

- f. **on a penalty application** clock starts when the official blows the play in on the subsequent scrimmage play or when the receiving team touches the ball on a kick off.
- g. **for a time count violation -** clock starts on the snap on the subsequent play.
- h. **team time out** clock starts on the snap on the subsequent play.
- i. **injury** the team with the injured player can use a team time out for the injury and the clock will start on the snap of the subsequent play. If it does not use a team time out, the non-injured team has the option to remove 10 seconds from the game clock prior to the start of the next play and the clock will start on the snap of the subsequent play.
- 6.4 Each team is allowed a maximum of three time outs per game. There is one 60-second time out per half, which, if not used in the first half, cannot be carried over to the second half and **an additional 60-second time out** to be used at **any time** during the game.
- 6.5 **Any player or coach** can request the Referee to call a time out. Time outs can only be called during dead ball situations.
- 6.6 The referee will notify each team when there are 15 seconds left in the time out. A time out may be shortened if both teams agree.
- 6.7 All offensive players must huddle after a time out or be penalized five yards for illegal procedure.
- 6.8 After a time out, the clock will not start until the snap of the ball on the subsequent play. If the subsequent play is a kick off, the clock will not start until the ball is touched by a player on the receiving team. If the ball goes out of bounds on the kick off the clock will start on the snap of the ball on the subsequent play.
- 6.9 A team cannot call two consecutive time outs without a play occurring between the time outs.
- 6.10 The Referee may stop the clock when it is deemed necessary by any of the officials. The clock will start after the Referee whistles the next play in.
- 6.11 The clock is stopped when a ten yard delay of game penalty is applied. The clock will start when the ball is snapped or kicked off.

- 6.12 The clock is stopped when a safety touch is scored. The clock will start when the Referee whistles in the subsequent play.
- 6.13 If the Referee takes a time out for an injury to one of the players, the injured player must be removed for at least one play unless the team decides to use a time out.
- 6.14 If the game is tied after regulation time and a winner must be declared, overtime can be played. Options for conducting overtime include playing an overtime period of twenty minutes, divided into two ten minute halves. Overtime can also involve the use of converts to break the tie, with each team being given three convert attempts, alternating on offense then defense. League and tournament organizers are encouraged to clearly define their method of overtime prior to the league or tournament play.

Cases on Rule 6 - Timing & Time outs

1. With 9 seconds remaining on the game clock at the end of a half, a player from Team O is injured and Team O has no more time outs. Team D wants 10 seconds run off the clock to end the game.

Interpretation: Even if an injury has occurred within the last 10 seconds and the non-injured team elects to run 10 seconds off the clock, one play will remain.

2. Team O, with no time outs remaining, asks for a time out. An official blows the whistle and motions to have the clock stopped.

Interpretation: A delay of game penalty is applied to the offending team.

- **3. Comment**. If an official knows that the team has no time outs remaining, the captain should be informed of that and the game continues without stopping the clock.
- **4.** After a convert attempt, 3:25 remains in the half.

Interpretation: The clock continues to run. If there are 3 minutes or less remaining in the half and the play has not been blown in, the clock will stop for the 3 minute warning.

5. After a scrimmage play, 3:05 remains in the half.

Interpretation: The clock continues to run. If there are 3 minutes or less remaining in the half and the play has not been blown in, the clock will stop for the 3 minute warning.

6. The referee forgets to end the quarter and allows an extra 6 minutes to be played.

Interpretation: The extra 6 minutes shall be counted as part of the next quarter and the next quarter is shortened by 6 minutes unless at the referee's discretion based on game conditions and situation – the entire next quarter can be played in full.

7. During a stoppage in play, an argument erupts between two teammates. A team time out is taken and the argument terminates with the manager of the team throwing O2 off the team. The team manager then turns to the referee and requests that the officials now have this non-participant removed from the field.

Interpretation: The officials advise the team manager that as a player, O2 was a member in good standing at the commencement of the game. It is the team's responsibilities to have the player leave the field so that play can resume. If this cannot be accomplished, Team O will forfeit the game.

8. A scrimmage play ends with one second left on the clock.

Interpretation: The game cannot end if any time is left on the clock. There will be another play.

9. A score is made with 3 minutes and 16 seconds left on the clock.

Interpretation: The Referee will inform the teams that they are approaching three minutes and allow the clock to run during the convert, kick off, or placement of the bags following a rouge. When the clock reaches three minutes, it will be stopped.

Rule 7 - Pass Interference

- 7.1 Pass interference is defined as one player taking away the positional advantage of another player. This can occur:
- a. through direct contact whereby one player makes contact with an opponent and causes the opponent to move off stride or away from the opponent's intended direction;
- b. when a player steps into the intended and declared path of an opponent, causing the opponent to slow down or change direction;

c. during a deliberate attempt to block the opponent from reaching the arrival point of the ball.

d. holding onto a player, preventing them from getting to their intended path.

- 7.2 Pass interference is considered to be in the target zone when the interference occurs in close proximity to the intended arrival point of the ball and the receiver, **while the pass is in the air**. All other pass interference will be assessed as remote zone interference.
- 7.3 If a player is not playing the ball and extends the arms or waves a hand in an attempt to distract a receiver or block the vision of the receiver or to touch the ball that player is considered to have committed pass interference in the remote area. If the ball is touched or if the receiver's direct line of vision is blocked, it is considered to be pass interference in the target zone.
- 7.4 If pass interference occurs **while the pass is in the air** and the official rules that the ball would not have been caught without the interference then the pass interference is considered to be in the remote zone rather than the target zone. This applies regardless if the interference is committed by the defender or the receiver.
- 7.5 Both offensive and defensive players can be called for pass interference. If the defense commits pass interference in the target zone, the offense is awarded the ball at the point of the infraction or ten yards in advance of the point of last scrimmage. If the offense commits pass interference in the target zone and the penalty is accepted, the defense is awarded the ball at the point of the foul **or if on third down at the point of last scrimmage**. If either team commits remote zone pass interference, the penalty is 10 yards from the point of last scrimmage.

Cases on Rule 7 - Pass Interference

1. Of tries to run an out and up pass pattern and is forced out of bounds by D7 prior to the ball being thrown by the quarterback.

Interpretation: This is remote zone pass interference by D7.

2. Of runs a pass pattern into the centre of the field with D6 in pursuit. O5 runs an out and up pass pattern with D5 in coverage. O6 obviously slows down and intentionally causes D5 to alter paths.

Interpretation: This is a "pick" play by the offense. Team O is penalized for remote zone pass interference.

3. D4 is running right behind O5, down the field, covering on a pass pattern. As the ball comes toward them, O5 has a look to see where the ball is, while D4 does not. Neither player breaks stride. The ball hits D4 on the back of the head and lands on the ground.

Interpretation: This is a legal play. D4 has not screened O5. Screening involves extending the arms and hands, while not playing the ball, in an attempt to block the receiver's vision or knock down the ball.

4. O2 attempts to catch a pass and the ball goes off O2's body. While the ball is in the air, in close proximity to O2, D3 pushes O2 away from the ball and the ball hits the ground.

Interpretation: This is target zone pass interference even though the contact is after O2 touched the ball. D3 has taken away O2's right to catch the ball.

5. O3 is running for a pass and D4 is running stride for stride in an equally favourable position to catch the ball. Their feet become entangled and one of them falls down.

Interpretation: There is no infraction here since no advantage was taken away by anyone.

6. O3 is running for a pass and D4 is running a step behind O3. Their feet become entangled and O3 falls.

Interpretation: This is pass interference as O3 had a clear advantage on D4.

With arms up in the air, D3 is attempting to screen O4 on a forward pass play. The ball is overthrown and ruled uncatchable regardless of the attempted screening.

Interpretation: Remote zone pass interference is applied since the ball is considered as uncatchable. The foul cannot be ignored.

8 Player D3 commits target zone pass interference against O4. However, the referee had blown the whistle as the quarterback was touched just prior to releasing the ball.

Interpretation: Since the quarterback was touched, the play is ruled dead before the interference occurred. The pass interference is ignored.

Rule 8 - Equipment

- 8.1 Teams may use their own football during the game or, if they agree, one game ball may be used by both teams. Each league or tournament can set its own specifications regarding the dimensions and type of football to be used based on the age and skill of the participants. No team or player is permitted to make alterations to the natural surface of the ball being used. Teams doing so will be penalized ten yards for objectionable conduct.
- 8.2 Players are not permitted to use paste stick'em on their hands or uniforms. Players who do so will be penalized ten yards for objectionable conduct and will be removed from the game until it is removed.
- 8.3 If two teams are using similar sweaters, the winner of the coin toss has the option to change sweaters. Uniforms cannot contain any equipment that would cause injury to any player. The Referee will be the final authority on equipment that may be injurious to participants or on any equipment or devices that are not covered in the rules.
- 8.4 Jewelry must be removed prior to the start of the game. If it is not possible to remove the jewelry it must be covered up completely. Medical bracelets may be worn but they must be fastened securely so as not to cause injury. The Referee will have the final decision as to the acceptability of equipment.
- 8.5 It is not mandatory to wear cleats but shoes with heels are not acceptable. Spikes or similar sharp pointed type shoes such as track spikes, metal baseball cleats or golf shoes are not permitted. If cleats are worn, there is no minimum or maximum number of cleats to be worn, but the cleats must be a part of the natural design of the shoe.
- 8.6 If a player is wearing unacceptable equipment or shoes, the player must leave the game for at least one play and remove the equipment before returning. If the player returns to the game with the unacceptable equipment, the team will be penalized for objectionable conduct and the player will be ejected.

8.7 If a participant has incurred a wound that is bleeding or if there is enough blood on a participant or on the participant's uniform to such an extent that it may be transferred to another individual, the participant must leave the playing field until the problem is resolved to the satisfaction of the Referee.

Cases on Rule 8 - Equipment

1. The quarterback comes on the field and is wearing a flak jacket. The defense complains that the quarterback isn't allowed to wear one.

Interpretation: The quarterback is the only player allowed to wear a flak jacket during the game.

2. One team shows up to play and they have forgotten to bring the goal post pads. They wish to play the game, taping their own gym bags to the goal post assembly.

Interpretation: The game will not be played as this is a key safety issue.

3. A defensive player complains that the opposing quarterback is wearing a telecommunications device while on the field and the wiring from the device is exposed and could lead to an injury.

Interpretation: Telecommunication devices are permitted to be worn by on-field players but the devices must be worn in a way that will not constitute a safety hazard.

4. A player who was removed from the game because of illegal shoes, returns wearing the same shoes.

Interpretation: The player is ejected and the team is penalized 10 yards for objectionable conduct.

5. A player intends to participate in the game while wearing a cast on the arm.

Interpretation: Unacceptable or unsafe equipment must be covered or removed, as it is a safety issue. In the case of a cast, it must be covered or padded completely and approved by the Referee.

6. Team O applies spray stick'em to their ball and uses it during the game.

Interpretation: No team is permitted to make alterations to the natural surface of the ball being used. The ball must be removed and an objectionable conduct penalty is called against Team O.

7. Both teams show up at the field of play wearing black jerseys. Neither team wishes to voluntarily change sweaters.

Interpretation: The winner of the coin toss decides who must change.

8. Team D complains to the Referee a) the ball is under-inflated b) the ball has a deformity.

Interpretation: Any ball that causes an unfair advantage to either team shall be deemed unplayable and cannot be used in the game.

Comment: The referee does not have to wait for someone to complain to remove a ball from the game.

9. Receiver, O2 is wearing sunglasses.

<u>Interpretation</u>: The wearing of sunglasses is allowed as long as, in the opinion of the referee, the glasses are not dangerous.

10. O5 is wearing a metal knee brace that is a potential safety hazard.

Interpretation: The Referee will ask the player to leave the field until such time as the brace is covered up. Players are permitted to wear braces provided that they are completely covered up in such a manner as to prevent a finger from fitting between the brace and the skin. Sharp edges must be padded in such a way as to ensure that they will not puncture a player's skin.

Rule 9 - Procedures

- 9.1 The standard field is 110 yards long and 65 yards wide with 20 yard end zones at each end. Hash marks should be 24 yards in from each sideline. Centre field is at the 55 yard line. Boundary lines must be at least one yard inside obstructions or tracks.
- 9.2 Goal posts are not required for the game of touch football. If they are present, they must be padded to prevent injury. Goal posts are considered to be in the end zone.
- 9.3 The team benches should be on the same side of the field opposite the spectators. They should be a minimum of five yards back from the sideline and

between the 25 and 45 yard lines. Players must stay in their bench area when off the field or be penalized ten yards for objectionable conduct.

- 9.4 Each team may have a maximum of seven players on the field during play although teams can play with less than seven players on the field during the game. If a team has more than seven players on the field during a play, the team will be penalized ten yards for illegal substitution.
- 9.5 Substitute players may enter the field only when the play is dead. Substitutes must enter from the bench side and players leaving the field must go directly to the bench area. Substitutes may not enter the field after the offense has broken its huddle or after the kicker has begun the approach to the ball on a kick off. A player who enters the field to communicate a play to a teammate must remain on the field for the next play. The penalty for violating these rules is ten yards for illegal substitution.
- 9.6 Teams are permitted a maximum of four captains per game. Only the captains are permitted to discuss rule applications with the Referee, to request measurements, and to choose options on penalty applications.
- 9.7 Bean bags are used to mark the line of scrimmage, the rusher's line and the first down marker. Each bag should be at least 4" square. Two bags are of the same colour one for the line of scrimmage and one for the rusher's position and the third bag, indicating the first down marker, must be of a different colour.
- 9.8 If there is an inadvertent whistle by the officials on a play, the play will stand if the whistle did not affect the outcome of the play. If the outcome was affected by the whistle, the team that was affected can let the play stand as of the whistle or repeat the play from the point of last scrimmage. If it is not possible to determine who was adversely affected, the play will be repeated.
- 9.9 If the ball touches an official during a play, it will be treated as if the ball touched the ground during the play and the appropriate ruling will be made.

Cases on Rule 9 - Procedures

1. On arriving at the football park, the officials discover the field is not lined.

Interpretation: There are two choices: 1) line the field with player bags or cones and conduct the game as a regular game or 2) ask both teams to re-schedule the game.

2. Arriving at the park, the Referee notices that one end zone is only 8 yards deep.

Interpretation: Prior to the game, a discussion on field conditions will be conducted with the captains and an arrangement must be made with both teams. At a reasonable distance from the goal line, the ball will be brought out.

- **3.** Comment. Before the start of the season, league organizers should establish a standardized rule for short end zone situations and inform the officials' association of the policy.
- **4.** One team shows up with six players and the other team with five players. Both teams want to wait until they have seven players before beginning the game.

Interpretation: The game shall start at the designated time as long as each team has a minimum of five players. If a team declines to begin play, they will forfeit the game.

5. The Referee wants to explain the penalty application on a given infraction but the non-penalized team does not have a captain on the field.

Interpretation: The Referee will take a time out and request that a captain come on the field. The options will be explained to the captain and a team time out will be charged to the non-offending team. If that team doesn't have a time out left, then a delay of game penalty will be applied.

6. During an injury time out, the coach of Team O comes onto the field to attend to an injured player. While on the field, the coach discusses strategy with the team captain.

Interpretation: A coach attending to an injured player cannot discuss strategy with onfield players. An objectionable conduct penalty will be applied to the offending team.

7. The referee announces that the play is second down – Team O throws an incomplete pass. After the play the referees discover that it was really third down.

Interpretation: The play shall count as third down and Team O loses possession.

8. During the game, lightening is in the area.

Interpretation: This is a safety issue. The game should be suspended until it is safe to resume.

9. On a rainy day, the quarterback asks the Referee to move the ball away from a puddle on the field.

Interpretation: The ball should be moved to the nearest place on the field, between the hash marks, where the rusher, centre and quarterback have decent footing.

10. Team O overthrows receiver, O7, and the official blows the whistle. D4 then intercepts the pass.

Interpretation: This is an inadvertent whistle. The play stands as the whistle did not affect the outcome of the play. D4 cannot advance the ball. Team D will take possession of the ball at the point the ball was intercepted.

Rule 10 - Live Ball/Dead Ball

- 10.1 If the ball hits the goal post the play is whistled dead.
- a. If it is a kickoff and the ball hits the goal post in flight the ball is placed at the receiving team's 25 yard line. If it hit the goal post after striking the ground or a player of the receiving team, it will be placed on the receiving team's 10 yard line.
- b. If it is a punt from the field of play, the ball is placed at the 10 yard line and no points are awarded. If it is the initial punt from the team's own end zone, it is a safety touch.
- c. If it is a forward pass from behind the line of scrimmage, the play is dead and the ball comes back to the line of scrimmage and loss of down (i.e. incomplete pass).
- d. If it is a onside lateral by the offense and the ball hits goal post in flight, it is a safety touch.
- 10.2 If a ball lies motionless on the ground for three seconds and there is no attempt to play the ball, the play shall be whistled dead.
- 10.3 Players are not allowed to extend the ball using their arms, to gain additional yards while the play is live. There is a five yard penalty for doing so and the ball is considered dead at the point the extension began.
- 10.4 Players who have possession of the ball are not permitted to dive forward in an effort to gain additional yards. The penalty is 15 yards and the ball is considered dead at the point the dive began.
- 10.5 When the play is live and a member of the defensive team deliberately touches the ball carrier, the ball, or any part of the ball carrier's equipment, the play will be whistled dead. The official must see the touch for the whistle to be blown. The

touch can be with one hand only, although a two handed touch is permissible provided it is not unduly harsh.

10.6 If a defender jumps over a fallen ball carrier in order to avoid a collision, a touch will be awarded to the defense and the play is whistled dead.

10.7 If the quarterback mishandles the snap or the snap travels over the quarterback's head without being touched, the ball is live to the offense only.

Cases on Rule 10 - Live Ball/Dead Ball

1. During a play from scrimmage, the quarterback loses balance and has the ball contact the ground while still firmly grasped in the hand.

Interpretation: Play continues as this is a live ball situation.

2. The centre snaps the ball over the quarterback who: a) does not touch the ball; b) tips the ball. The quarterback is then immediately touched by the rusher.

Interpretation: a) Since the quarterback has not touched the ball, a touch on this player cannot end the play. b) Since the quarterback was the last player to touch the ball and the ball is still loose, a touch on the quarterback will end the play.

3. During a play from scrimmage, a pass attempt is made. O2 and D4 leap into the air for the ball, making incidental body contact. O2 catches the ball as D4 falls to the ground.

Interpretation: No legal touch has been applied to O2, so this is a live ball situation and play continues.

4. During a kick off return, the ball carrier extends the ball to one side in an attempt to fake a lateral.

Interpretation: This is a legal play and is not considered extended in a forward direction to gain additional yards.

5. On a scrimmage play, receiver O4 and defender D6, in equally favourable positions to play the ball, jump up to catch the ball. D6's arm makes incidental contact with O4 in the head area as they reach for the ball. The pass goes incomplete.

Interpretation: There is no penalty for incidental contact in the head area.

6. On a third down, O7 is running with the ball in an attempt to gain a first down. Just prior to the first down bag and sensing that the touch will be applied, O7 dives forward with the ball, past the first down bag, and lands on the ground where the touch is applied.

Interpretation: Diving with the ball to gain additional yards is a foul. The play is considered dead at the point the dive began and the 15 yard penalty will be applied from that spot. Since it was third down, Team O loses possession of the ball.

7. On a third down scrimmage punt, the ball is well kicked and goes over the punt returner's head and rolls into the end zone. The ball comes to rest and lies motionless in the end zone for three seconds. The punt returner is running into the end zone in an attempt to retrieve the ball.

Interpretation: The play continues. There should be no whistle, as yet, on this play. Since there is an attempt to play the ball by the receiving team, the three-second, motionless ball rule does not apply.

Rule 11 - Penalties (alpha listing)

Delay of Game - This is a 10 yard penalty. It is called when the kicking team on a kick off does not kick the ball within the allotted twenty seconds, when a team does not have five players to begin the game or when a team is deliberately delaying the game.

Deliberate Grounding of the Ball - If a player deliberately grounds the ball to avoid being touched, the ball will be placed at the point the passer released the ball with the loss of that down.

Diving - The ball carrier is not allowed to dive with the ball in order to gain extra yards. This will be considered a 15 yard personal foul and is applied as a live or dead ball foul from the point where the dive began.

Extension - The ball carrier is not allowed to extend the ball with the arms in an effort to gain extra yards. This is applied as a dead ball foul from the point of the torso of the ball carrier when the extension took place. It is a five yard penalty.

Illegal Participation - If a defensive player illegally enters the field while a play is in progress and affects the outcome of the play, the opponents will be awarded a touchdown and the player is ejected from the game. If a fan illegally participates in the game and a touchdown would have been scored without the participation, then the

touchdown must be awarded. If the fan did not affect the outcome of the play, the play stands. If the fan affected the outcome of the play, the team has the option to repeat the play from the point of last scrimmage.

Illegal Re-Entry - A player is not permitted to leave the field of play during a play, return to the field of play, and then participate in the play. The penalty is 10 yards for illegal re-entry.

- a. by the offense on a kickoff the penalty is applied at the spot the ball was held when the infraction took place.
- b. by the offense on a scrimmage play if a first down was not made, the penalty is applied at the point of last scrimmage, down repeated. If a first down was made prior to the infraction, the penalty is applied at the point of foul, down is not repeated. If a catch is made by the offending player then the defense has the option of making it an incomplete pass.
- c. by the offense on a convert no score is allowed and no repeated attempt is given.
- d. by the defense on a kick off the penalty is applied at the spot the ball was held when the infraction took place.
- e. by the defense on a scrimmage play the offense has the option to apply the penalty at the point of last scrimmage with the down repeated or at the point the ball was held at the time of the infraction and downs continue.
- f. by the defense on a convert attempt if the foul occurred in the end zone, the point or points are awarded. If the foul occurred in the field of play, the penalty is applied at the point of last scrimmage and a repeat attempt is given.
- g. if the foul occurs after a change of possession on a scrimmage play, the penalty is applied at the spot the ball was held at the time of the infraction.
- h. on any play, if a score would have been made without the illegal re-entry, then the score is awarded.

Illegal substitution - This occurs when a player illegally enters the field. Players are not allowed to enter the field on a scrimmage play after the offense breaks its huddle. If there is no huddle, substitutions should be made immediately after the end of the last play and before the official signals no substitutions (linesman's gates or head-referee's hand is raised). On a kick off, players cannot legally enter the field

after the kicker begins the approach to the ball. If a team has more than seven players on the field during a play, it is illegal substitution.

Illegal Use of hands - Players are not permitted to grab the goal posts in order to change direction or take an unfair advantage. Penalty is 10 yards for illegal use of hands.

Major Foul - These are acts which threaten the safety of participants and will result in the ejection of the player responsible. They include: deliberate tripping of an opponent; striking or attempting to strike an opponent; any attempt to injure a participant in the game. Major fouls are 25 yard fouls and are considered to be live or dead ball fouls at the option of the non-offending team.

Application of Major fouls will be unrestricted inside the 50 yard-line therefore not subject to the half-way to the goal line rule. The full 25 yards will be applied up/back to the 1 yard line. If against the defense, an automatic first-down is awarded.

No Yards - This occurs when the punting team encroaches within the five yard restraining zone on a punt. Members of the punting team must not come within a five yard radius of the punt receiver prior to the touching of the ball by the receiving team. This is a 10 yard penalty, to be applied from the point the ball was first touched by the receiving team. Players on the punting team who are within 5 yards but are making an attempt to give 5 yards and do not make a play on the ball will not be penalized for "no yards".

Objectionable conduct - These penalties are applied as 10 yard dead ball fouls. The following actions are considered to be objectionable conduct fouls: the use of profane language, taunting opposing players, demeaning remarks made to opposing players, persistent arguments to officials, deliberately delaying the game, faking an injury or contact to draw a penalty or delay the game, or any action which brings disrepute to the game.

Obstruction - Players are not permitted to block or obstruct an opponent's direct path to the ball carrier. Contact does not have to occur for this penalty to be called. Penalty is 10 yards for obstruction.

Players are permitted to take a stationary position in order to avoid being called for a penalty, providing it is taken in sufficient time to allow the opponent to adjust to it. This is not the case for the rusher; all offensive players must provide for an unimpeded path for any legal rusher(s) or they will be penalized for obstruction.

Offside - If a player encroaches in the one yard neutral zone as the ball is snapped, it will result in a 5 yard offside penalty. The neutral zone extends one yard back from

the line of scrimmage on the defensive side of the ball. If the first defensive player to cross the line of scrimmage did not rush from at least five yards away from the line of scrimmage at the time of the snap or after the snap, an offside penalty will be called.

Offside Pass - The ball is brought back to the point the pass originated and downs continue.

Pass Interference - If the defense commits it in the target zone, the ball is awarded to the offense at the point of the foul or ten yards in advance of the point of last scrimmage and an automatic first down is awarded to the offense. If the offense commits it in the target zone and the penalty is accepted, the defense is awarded the ball at the point of the foul **or if on third down at the point of last scrimmage**. If it is in the remote zone, by either team, the penalty is applied from the point of last scrimmage with the down repeated.

If the defense commits target zone pass interference, in the end zone, on a convert attempt, the convert will be awarded. If it is target zone interference in the field of play or if it is remote zone interference, the convert attempt can be repeated after the penalty is applied. If the offense commits pass interference, target zone or remote zone, no repeat attempt is given.

Personal fouls - These are acts of roughness or unfair play. Players must control their momentum and try to avoid collisions with opponents. A shove, a heavy handed slap or a swinging arm slap when touching the ball carrier shall be considered a personal foul. Charging, elbowing or throwing the body into a group of defenders by the ball carrier is also considered to be a personal foul.

The defender/rusher will be called for a Personal Foul if there is ANY kind of contact with the Quarterback's throwing arm OR hand OR above the Quarterback's shoulders while the Quarterback is attempting to make a pass, this includes the Quarterback's natural follow-through motion.

Personal fouls are 15 yard fouls and can be live or dead ball fouls at the option of the non-offending team.

Application of Personal fouls will be unrestricted inside the 30 yard-line therefore not subject to the half-way to the goal line rule. The full 15 yards will be applied up/back to the 1 yard line. If against the defense, an automatic first-down is awarded.

Time count violation - the offensive team has 20 seconds after the play is blown in by the Referee to snap the ball. Failure to do so results in a five yard time count violation penalty which is applied from the point of last scrimmage with the down repeated.

Rule 12 - Application of Penalties

- 12.1 A penalty can be refused by the non-offending team. However, if there is an ejection given by the Referee that player must leave the game.
- 12.2 If the non-offending team refuses a penalty, the play stands and downs continue. If the penalty is accepted, the Referee will explain the options to the non-offending team's captain. Once a team has given its choice to the Referee, it cannot change it. If they have been given the wrong options by the Referee, they must appeal to the Referee prior to the ball being put into play on the next down or kick off.
- 12.3 If a team commits two or more live ball fouls during the same play, the non-offending team can only accept to apply one of the fouls as a live ball foul. However, the non-offending team may have an option to apply one or more of the live ball fouls as a dead ball foul.
- 12.4 If there is more than one dead ball foul called against the same team during one play, all fouls can be applied. If each team commits a dead ball foul on the same play, only the difference in yardage will be applied.
- 12.5 The application of a penalty will not result in the ball being placed closer than the one yard line. When a single fixed distance penalty (excluding a Major or Personal foul) is applied inside the opposing team's twenty yard line, the ball cannot be brought more than half the distance to the goal line. If the fixed distance penalty is applied from outside the opposing team's twenty yard line, it cannot bring the ball closer than the ten yard line. If the normal penalty yardage were to be applied and the ball would have reached the goal line due to the penalty, a first down will be awarded to the offense. The half the distance rule also applies to offensive penalties inside their own twenty yard line.
- 12.6 On a third down play, the offense cannot be awarded a first down by the application of a dead ball foul. Possession changes to the defense and the penalty is then applied.
- 12.7 If the defense commits a live ball foul that results in a first down being awarded by the application of the penalty yardage, the first down cannot be taken away if the offense commits a dead ball foul on the play. The first down would be awarded

and the penalty yardage for the dead ball foul would then be applied. It would be first down and ten after the application of the dead ball foul.

- 12.8 If a team commits a dead ball penalty on a play that results in a touchdown or on a convert attempt, the non-penalized team has the option to apply the penalty on the convert attempt or the repeated convert attempt, if there is one, or on the subsequent kick off.
- 12.9 If a team accepts a live ball foul that occurs on the last play of the quarter (other than an offside pass or obstruction after a first down is gained), there will be one more play given to the team that has possession. Dead ball fouls that occur on the last play of a quarter will be applied in the next quarter.
- 12.10 Fixed distance penalties are applied in the following manner unless a previous rule states otherwise:
- a. If the foul occurs before the ball is put into play, as the ball is put into play or before a first down is gained, the penalty will be applied at the point the ball was last put into play and the down will be repeated.
- b. If the foul occurs after a first down has been gained, the penalty will be applied from the spot the ball was held at the time of the infraction. The offense will be awarded a first down.
- c. If a foul is committed after the offense loses possession of the ball, the penalty will be applied from the spot the ball was held at the time of the infraction. A first down will be awarded to the team that has possession of the ball. If the penalty was called when the ball was in the air as the result of a kick off or punt, the penalty will be applied at the point the ball is first touched by the receiving team.
- 12.11 If both teams commit Personal/Major fouls where the total number of fouls are the same for each team then all offsetting fouls must be applied as dead-ball fouls.

Cases on Rule 12 - Penalty Applications

1. Team O gains a first down and the play is whistled dead. Team O is then called for objectionable conduct a) before the referee whistles in the next play b) after the referee whistles the next play in.

Interpretation: The 10 yard objectionable conduct penalty will be applied from the point the ball became dead on the previous play and in a) Team O will have a first down and 10 yards to go and in b) Team O will have a first down and 20 yards to go.

2. Team O punts the ball into the Team D end zone where they are called for no yards. Team D fails to get the ball out of the end zone.

Interpretation: No point is awarded. Team D will scrimmage, first and ten, on their own 10 yard line. If Team D declines the penalty, one point will be awarded to Team O and Team D will scrimmage, first and ten, on their own 35 yard line.

3. Team O punts the ball. Team D rusher is called for offside and Team O is called for no yards downfield.

Interpretation: Because the second foul occurred after a change of possession, the penalty is ignored. Only the offside penalty is applied, if Team O accepts the penalty.

4. Team O punts the ball into the Team D end zone. O3 is called for no yards in the end zone. D2 return kicks the ball out of the end zone and D5 is called for no yards on the D 30 yard line.

Interpretation: Since the first no yards penalty occurred after a change of possession, the penalty is applied from the goal line and Team D will scrimmage, first and ten, at the D 10 yard line. No point is awarded. The second no yards penalty occurred after a second change of possession and is ignored if the first penalty is accepted.

5. A player dives forward with no players in front of them, and the extended ball crosses the goal line as the player is touched.

Interpretation: Diving is illegal. A 15-yard penalty is applied from the point where the dive began.

6. Team O throws for a touchdown. On the play, the rusher runs into O1 and O1 pushes the rusher back. Both players are called for Personal Fouls.

Interpretation: Both penalties are applied as dead-ball fouls. Team D does not have the option to apply the roughing by O1 as live-ball to wipe out the touchdown.

7. Team O throws an interception to D3. After the interception, D3 runs into O2 and is called for roughing.

Interpretation: The Personal Foul on Team D is applied as a dead-ball foul as it occurred after the interception.

8. The rusher runs down the side of the Quarterback's throwing hand. The Quarterback throws a side-arm pass and during the natural follow-through the Quarterback's hand hits the rusher's body.

Interpretation: This is a Personal Foul against the Rusher. The rusher is responsible for avoiding contact with the Quarterback's throwing arm or hand including on the follow-through.

9. Team O is 2nd and 21 on the Team D 24 yard line. The Team D rusher is called for offside and D4 is called for unnecessary roughness, after an incomplete pass. The offense accepts the offside penalty.

Interpretation: The offside takes the ball to the 19 yard line. The 15 yard unnecessary roughness penalty **is unrestricted** to the 4 yard line **and an automatic first down**. Therefore, Team O will get 1st and goal from the Team D 4 yard line.

10. On a one point convert attempt from the five yard line, the rusher is called for a personal foul against the passer. The pass is incomplete.

Interpretation: This is a live or dead ball foul. Team O has the option to repeat the convert **at the 1 yard line** or they can decline the yardage **and** the repeated attempt and instead apply the yardage on the kick off.

11. O4 catches the ball and turns up-field. D5 dives to touch O4 but clearly misses. O4 ends up running into the end zone, however, an official had inadvertently blown the whistle when D5 dove to attempt the touch.

Interpretation: The Referee may award a touchdown if it is deemed that the whistle did not affect the play and O4 would have scored anyway.

12. On a punt, the ball goes over the punt returner's head and lands on the 15 yard line and rolls to the 10 yard line. Reaching to pick the ball up, the punt returner kicks the ball into the end zone, in the air. The ball hits the ground in the end.

Interpretation: The punt returner caused the ball to go into the end zone, therefore, a safety touch is awarded to the kicking team.

13. Prior to a play from scrimmage, the back umpire overhears the D2 tell the rusher, D1, to run over the quarterback. The play commences and D1 does, in fact, run into the quarterback.

Interpretation: D1 must be called for a major foul (deliberate attempt to injure) and is ejected from the game. Team D is assessed a twenty-five yard penalty.

14. On a play from scrimmage, O3 races down the side line closest to the Team O bench. O3's teammates on the sidelines surge forward to see if O3 will score and are on the edge of the playing field. The official pursuing the play makes contact with the Team O players on the sidelines and is unable to determine if a touch is made. O3 runs in for a touchdown.

Interpretation: A penalty for illegal substitution is called against Team O and the touchdown is nullified.

15. O3 is running a pattern near the sideline and is pushed out of bounds by D3. O3 returns in bounds and makes the catch.

Interpretation: This is a legal catch since O3 did not go out of bounds on their own.

16. O third and 20 on the D 25 yard line. Pass to O3 on the D 7 yard line goes incomplete however D3 runs out of control into O3 and is called for unnecessary roughness.

Interpretation: This is a Personal Foul against D3 which O can apply unrestricted to the D 10 yard line and is also awarded an automatic first-down.

17. O second and 10 from their own 20 yard line. Pass completed to O3 at the O 35. On the play the O centre is called for roughing.

Interpretation: The Personal Foul against O is applied unrestricted back to the O 5 yard line and likely applied as live ball. If accepted it will be O second down and 25 from their 5 yard line.

Rule 13 - General

13.1 If a team refuses to start or continue a game at the request of the referee, the referee can award the game to the non-offending team after two warnings to the captain of the offending team. If the game is tied or the offending team is leading at the time,

the game will be forfeited by a score of 1-0. If the non-offending team is winning at the time, the score will count.

- 13.2 If there are goal posts on the field and the ball is scrimmaged within the offensive team's twenty yard line, the ball must be moved to the closest hash mark.
- 13.3 If a team scrimmages within five yards of the opposing team's goal line and there are goal posts on the field, the ball must be scrimmaged at the closest hash mark.
- 13.4 The referee will decide on any on-field ruling which is not covered by this Rule/Case book.

Cases on Rule 13 - General

1. The ball is lined up in the middle of the field at the opponent's 7 yard line. An offside is called on the defense. The pass goes incomplete.

Interpretation: If the penalty is accepted, the ball will be marked at the 3 1/2 yard line and moved to the closest hash mark.

2. In the end zone, the Referee notices a cement circle (used as a shot put area) in one of the end zone.

Interpretation: The Referee shall rule on any on-field condition, not covered by the Rule/Case book, prior to the start of the game with the team captains.

3. Overtime convert attempts.

Offense scores on their first/second (not final) convert attempt. Defense is called for Roughing.

Interpretation: According to 12.8 of the Rule Book - If a team commits a dead ball penalty on a convert attempt, the non-penalized team has the option to apply the penalty on the repeated convert attempt, if there is one, or on the subsequent kick off.

Since there is no subsequent kickoff in Overtime converts, the penalty unfortunately cannot be carried over at all.

Comment: Use strong judgment in the above situation. If the roughing seemed to be a cheap shot - like well after a catch by the receiver rather than an over aggressive attempt to defend - the player should be ejected immediately.

4. The ball is received on the goal line is ruled by the linesman who is positioned on the goal line. The linesman rules a touchdown, but is overruled by the head referee.

Interpretation: This is incorrect. A head referee should never overrule another official unless that official's view is blocked. The correct procedure is to ask the linesman if they are sure the ball crossed the line, and if they are, rule the touchdown.

5. Both O3 and O4 are close together when O3 makes a catch. While a defender is coming in to touch O3, O4 pushes O3 away from the defender who misses the touch.

Interpretation: As long as O4 does not get between the defender and O3 this is not obstruction.

6. The ball carrier is running down field but falls in front of the chasing defender. The defender's hand passes over the fallen player but does not make contact.

Interpretation: There is no longer a rule to award a touch for a hand passing over a fallen player. There is a specific rule awarding a touch but only for jumping over a fallen player. Therefore no touch is awarded and the fallen player can get back up and continue running.

See Next Page For Rule Change Proposals

Want a Rule Change Considered...Fill in the Form Below

Proposal for Rule Book Change

Please return this form to: Touch Football Canada C/O Rules Committee 37 Rita, Avenue Nepean, Ontario K2G 2G5	Your name:	
	Player : Official: Coach: Address: Tel: (H) (W)	
		Email:
	Section 1 - New Rule Proposal (Use this form to propose a brand new rule) Subject/Area: New Rule:	
	Jse this form to modify an existing rule)	
Present Rule Number:		
Reason for Rule Change		
Suggested Wording for New Rule:		

